From THE DEPARTMENT OF CLINICAL NEUROSCIENCE Karolinska Institutet, Stockholm, Sweden

# DRINKING BEHAVIORS OF LARGE GROUPS: STUDIES DISENTANGLING POPULATION DRINKING IN SWEDEN

Jonas Raninen



Stockholm 2015

All previously published papers were reproduced with permission from the publisher. Published by Karolinska Institutet. Printed by E-Print AB 2015 © Jonas Raninen, 2015 ISBN 978-91-7676-133-5

# Drinking behaviors of large groups: Studies disentangling population drinking in Sweden

# THESIS FOR DOCTORAL DEGREE (Ph.D.)

som för avläggande av medicine doktorsexamen vid Karolinska Institutet offentligen försvaras i Wretlindsalen, Tomtebodavägen 18A; Karolinska Institutet, Solna

#### Torsdagen den 10 december, 2015, kl. 09.30

By

### Jonas Raninen

Principal Supervisor: Ph.D. Håkan Leifman Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Neuroscience

*Co-supervisor(s):* Associate Professor Mats Ramstedt Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Neuroscience

Professor Thor Norström Stockholm University Department of Sociology Swedish Institute for Social Research

Ph.D. Jonas Landberg Karolinska Institutet Department of Clinical Neuroscience *Opponent:* Ph.D. John Holmes University of Sheffield School of Health and Related Research Section of Public Health

*Examination Board:* Professor Tomas Hemmingsson Karolinska Institutet Institute of Enviromental Medicine Division of Occupational medicine

Professor Viveca Östberg Stockholm University Centre for Health Equity Studies

Associate Professor Per Carlson Södertörn University School of Social Sciences

# ABSTRACT

**Background:** The starting point for this thesis was the unexpected development of per capita alcohol consumption and youth drinking in Sweden. There has been an observed decline for both: in the adult population since 2004 and among youth since 2000. Alcohol has at the same time become cheaper and more available. Given these circumstances, the expectations from previous research would be that consumption increased. The recent development in Sweden provided an opportunity to examine how changes in population drinking are dispersed and furthermore how these overall changes transfer to changes in various subgroups of the population.

**Objective:** The overall aim of this thesis is to disentangle changes in overall population means to get a better understanding of what happens within a population when consumption changes and also, to some extent, what influences those changes. More specifically, the individual studies focus on; (a) Are temporal changes in the general population's alcohol consumption collective? (b) Is the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures applicable to changes in alcohol consumption also in a population of youth? (c) Is there a transmission of drinking from the adult population to the youth population? (d) Are there differences between generations in alcohol consumption and can these differences be explained by long-term effects of alcohol policy?

**Method:** Studies I & II focused on the dispersion of alcohol consumption within populations and how this changes when there are changes in the overall mean consumption. Means were compared across different sub-groups and across time using both parametric and non-parametric tests. Study III used aggregate time-series analysis to examine the association between changes in per capita alcohol consumption and drinking among youth. Study IV used a fixed-effect regression model and a post-estimation Wald test to examine differences in drinking between cohorts that grew up during periods with different alcohol policies.

**Results:** Studies I & II showed collective displacements of consumption in all sub-groups when the overall mean changed. In absolute terms, the changes were most pronounced among the heaviest drinkers while the relative decrease was inversely related to the initial consumption level. The results from study II further showed that the decline in consumption among the 10 % that drank the most accounted for 37.5 % of the overall decline in youth drinking in Sweden, while the decline among the bottom half that drank the least only accounted for a little more than 14 % of the overall decline. The increasing rate of non-drinkers among youth thus had a marginal effect on the overall level of alcohol consumption among youth. The results from study III showed that there was a positive association between changes in per capita alcohol consumption and changes in youth drinking. This association has however become weaker since 1995 and thus a change in per capita alcohol consumption is not a viable explanation for the decline in youth drinking. Study IV showed that there were significant differences in drinking between cohorts that grew up during periods with different alcohol policies. The cohort that grew up during a more restrictive period had a significantly

lower consumption level than the reference cohorts. However, all cohorts changed their consumption in the same way, albeit from different starting points.

**Discussion and conclusion:** Even though the consumption trends during the past decade were unexpected, based on assumptions drawn from previous research, a main conclusion of this thesis is that changes in drinking are collective, for all consumption segments from light to heavy drinkers and for most population sub-groups. The results from all four studies in this thesis lend support to the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures. With the use of different statistical methods and the availability of high quality data, the results corroborate the theory by providing empirical findings of collective displacements of consumption across time. Furthermore, the findings also complement and expand the theory, by showing that adolescents should be incorporated in the collectivity and that there is a collectivity of drinking that transcends generations. A change in per capita alcohol consumption is, however, not a viable explanation for the observed drop in youth drinking.

### LIST OF SCIENTIFIC PAPERS

- I. Raninen, J., Leifman, H. & Ramstedt, M. (2013) Who is not drinking less in Sweden? An analysis of the decline in consumption for the period 2004-2011. *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 48:5, 592-597.
- II. Raninen, J., Livingston, M. & Leifman, H. (2014) Declining trends in alcohol consumption among Swedish youth – Does the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures apply? *Alcohol and Alcoholism*, 49:6, 681-686.
- III. Norström, T. & Raninen, J. (2015) Is there a link between per capita alcohol consumption and youth drinking? A time-series analysis for Sweden 1972-2012. Addiction, 110:6, 967-974.
- IV. Raninen, J., Härkönen, J. & Landberg, J. (accepted) Long-term effects of changes in Swedish alcohol policy: Can alcohol policies effective during adolescence impact consumption during adulthood? *Addiction*.

# CONTENTS

1	INTRODUCTION1					
	1.1	The importance of collectivity in drinking for Swedish alcohol policy –				
		experi	ences and challenges	1		
2	AIM	[S		3		
3	PREVIOUS RESEARCH ON CHANGES IN POPULATION DRINKING					
	3.1	.1 Population drinking and harm				
	3.2	Collec	ctive changes in drinking	6		
		3.2.1	The theory of collectivity of drinking cultures	6		
		3.2.2	The polarization debate	8		
	3.3	Deterr	minants of changes in drinking	8		
4	DAT	ΓΑ ANI	O METHODS	11		
	4.1	Data.		11		
		4.1.1	The Monitoring survey	11		
		4.1.2	The CAN school survey	12		
		4.1.3	Registered sales and per capita consumption	12		
	4.2 Analysis					
		4.2.1	The distribution of consumption	12		
		4.2.2	Aggregate time-series analysis	13		
		4.2.3	Cohort analysis	13		
	4.3	3 Strengths and limitations				
	4.4	4 Ethical considerations1				
5	RESULTS1					
	5.1	Collective displacement of consumption				
	5.2	Factors impacting population drinking				
6	DISCUSSION					
	6.1 Main findings					
		6.1.1	Limitations	23		
		6.1.2	Future directions	24		
		6.1.3	Contribution and relevance	26		
		6.1.4	Implications	26		
	6.2	6.2 Concluding remarks				
7	POP	ULÄR	VETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING	27		
8	ACKNOWLEDGMENTS					
9	REFERENCES					

# LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

CAN	Swedish Council for Information on Alcohol and Other Drugs
ARIMA	Autoregressive Integrated Moving Average
EU	European Union
WHO	World Health Organization
QF	Quantity-Frequency scale
EHD	Episodic Heavy Drinking

# **1 INTRODUCTION**

Although alcohol is a source of pleasure, it is also a toxin that ultimately can cause somatic, psychological and social harm to the drinker and those around the drinker. Alcohol consumption underlies a significant proportion of the disease burden in the world and is currently ranked as the fifth largest contributor by the WHO (1). The harm caused by alcohol is also associated with large public expenditures, with the estimated costs in Sweden at around 29 billion SEK annually (2). Against this backdrop, studying the consumption of alcohol within a population to gain insights that can prevent alcohol-related harm has a high societal relevance.

The special role of alcohol within society – as a legal toxin that for most people is an enhancer to life, but for some is a drug that takes over – is what makes the study of alcohol consumption interesting. Alcohol-related harm will not have a central role in this thesis, but does play a role in the motivation of why this thesis came about and the results have implications for those who aim at reducing the harm caused by alcohol.

This thesis studies the consumption of alcohol and aims to disentangle changes in the overall population means, in order to get a better understanding of what happens within a population when consumption changes and also, to some extent, what influences those changes. A major focus is to examine recent changes in population drinking in Sweden and especially to what extent changes are similar across groups with different consumption levels.

#### 1.1 THE IMPORTANCE OF COLLECTIVITY IN DRINKING FOR SWEDISH ALCOHOL POLICY – EXPERIENCES AND CHALLENGES

The question of collectivity in population drinking has since the 1970s influenced Swedish alcohol policy and is the motivation for the population level approach to reduce harm (3). To minimize the harm caused by alcohol, Sweden has traditionally pursued strict alcohol policies based on three central pillars: restrictive pricing and restriction of availability and industry interests. However, when Sweden joined the EU in 1995, several of the central control measures were weakened, which resulted in lower prices and increased availability of alcohol. For example, all state alcohol monopolies but one (the retail monopoly) were abolished, private import quotas gradually increased (and were practically abolished in 2004) and alcohol taxes were lowered, all resulting in increase affordability of alcohol (4). Moreover, during this period there was an increase in the opening hours and days of service at Systembolaget (the alcohol retail monopoly).

Prior to these large changes in Swedish alcohol policy, several researchers predicted that the EU membership would result in increased total consumption and concurrently increased harm rates (5, 6). Indeed, the policy changes were accompanied by an estimated ~30 % increase in Swedish per capita consumption between the mid-1990s and mid-2000s (7).

Since then, a few puzzling circumstances have been seen in the Swedish development. Firstly, following estimations of the alcohol-harm relationship based on previous time periods, we would have expected the rise in total consumption to be associated with a considerable increase in various forms of alcohol-related harm. However, most harm indicators remained fairly stable (see (8) for a further discussion). Secondly, after peaking in 2004, the trend in Swedish per capita consumption has shown a continuous decline (9). Thirdly, consumption among adolescents has declined heavily, from 5,5 and 2,9 liters of 100 % alcohol in 2000 to 1,6 and 1,4 liters in 2014 for boys and girls respectively (10). These distinct changes in population drinking in Sweden is the point of departure for this thesis; they provide an opportunity to examine how changes in population drinking are dispersed and furthermore how these overall changes transfer to changes in various sub-groups of the population.

One explanation proposed for why indicators of harm did not follow consumption was the socalled polarization hypothesis. This gained some merit around the time I started working on this thesis, since some research suggested that consumption trends among the heaviest drinkers were at odds with those among the rest of the population (11).

While this might sound trivial, the polarization hypothesis challenges one of the cornerstones of alcohol epidemiology: the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures. This theory briefly states that changes in a population's alcohol consumption are collective, so that when the overall consumption level changes this is mirrored by roughly equal changes throughout the whole population. This also implies that by changing the population's consumption you would change consumption among the heaviest drinkers who are most affected by harm. This in turn means that lowering the population's consumption is an effective way of reducing alcohol-related harm, an assumption which is fundamental to Swedish alcohol policy. The two first studies (I & II) in this thesis thus focus on what happens within a population when the overall consumption levels change and test the predictions from the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures on temporal data.

In addition, the unforeseen decline in per capita consumption and consumption among adolescents in Sweden had not yet been empirically tested in the research literature and the last two studies in this thesis (III & IV) focus on that. The third study looks at the link between drinking in the general population and adolescent drinking and the fourth study looks at possible long-term effects of alcohol policy as an explanation for differences in drinking between generations.

# 2 AIMS

The overall aim of this thesis is to disentangle overall population means in alcohol consumption in Sweden during the last decades, to increase the knowledge of how alcohol consumption is distributed in the Swedish general population and among youth. A further aim is to examine possible factors influencing change in a population's drinking. In particular, I will focus on the following questions: (a) Are temporal changes in the general population's alcohol consumption collective? (b) Is the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures applicable to changes in alcohol consumption also in a youth population? (c) Is there a transmission of drinking from the adult population to the youth population? (d) Are there differences between generations in alcohol consumption and can these differences be explained by long-term effects of alcohol policy?

Brief descriptions of the four papers included in the thesis are presented below:

Article I: The assumptions drawn from the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures are fundamental for motivating population-based interventions to reduce alcohol consumption. However, one of the major critiques against the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures is that it has not been tested empirically over time but rather cross-sectionally and between cultures (12). The main research question to be addressed in article I is thus if changes in the general adult Swedish population's alcohol consumption have been collective.

Article II: The main research question in article II is whether the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures is applicable for understanding changes in the youth population's alcohol consumption. The question is set against the background of a polarization of consumption, found in a regional sample from the Stockholm city area, as an explanation for the diverging trends in youth drinking and harm. In addition to this, another question addressed is how much of the observed decline in consumption can be attributed to the increasing rate of non-drinkers among youth.

Article III: The marked decline in alcohol consumption among Swedish youth was unexpected and is poorly understood. According to the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures, changes in alcohol consumption tend to be synchronized across various population groups. We may therefore expect that adolescent drinking moves in concert with drinking in the adult population. The main research question addressed in article III is if there is a link between drinking in the adult population and youth drinking and further if this is an explanation for the decline in youth drinking.

Article IV: Since 2005 the per capita alcohol consumption in the Swedish adult population has been gradually declining. This development has been unexpected, since no policy changes in the restrictive direction have been made during this time. On the contrary, the price of alcohol has declined and alcoholic beverages have become more available through a gradual increase in the number of on-premise outlets and through cross-border trade. Previous research clearly shows that we would expect increasing consumption under these

circumstances (13). The main research question in article IV is to examine if there are differences in drinking between generations that grew up during periods of different alcohol policies.

The individual studies will contribute to the overall aim in that studies I & II will examine if changes in per capita alcohol consumption reflect changes in various drinking groups, from light to heavy drinkers. Study III will seek to answer if adolescents are influenced by overall drinking in society and study IV will examine if alcohol policy influences during adolescence can translate into long-term effects, so that drinking differs between generations.

### 3 PREVIOUS RESEARCH ON CHANGES IN POPULATION DRINKING

Historically, alcohol problems have been regarded as a result of the individual drinker's alcohol consumption, and thus the 'problematic drinker' was what needed to be controlled. Problems and harm pertaining to the consumption of alcohol later became a matter of public health and interventions on the societal level have been used to regulate the levels of alcohol-related harms. One reason for this shift was the empirical observation of an association between the level of total consumption in a society and the rate of harm (14). How much we drink, how drinking is dispersed between different sub-groups of the population, what societal effects alcohol consumption renders and how to govern population drinking have since been the focal point of much research.

Swedish alcohol policy must in an international comparative perspective be regarded as restrictive and, to a large extent, characterized by efforts directed at the whole population with an emphasis on restrictions of availability and high taxation of alcoholic beverages in order to keep consumption at low levels. At the core of Swedish alcohol policy lies the total consumption model. This is built on three fundamental assumptions; 1) that there is a link between changes in per capita alcohol consumption and levels of harm, 2) that changes in the overall mean per capita consumption tend to be reflected by changes in all consumption segments of the population, and 3) that population-level interventions have the possibility to change per capita alcohol consumption. Therefore, alcohol-related harm can be prevented by population-level interventions since these can lower the per capita alcohol consumption which in turn leads to consumption declines among all drinkers, including the heaviest drinkers.

The presentation of the previous research on changes in population drinking has been categorized into the three following themes:

- I. Population drinking and harm
- II. Collective changes of population drinking
- III. Determinants of changes in drinking



Figure 1. Schematic description of the thematic categorization used for organizing previous research.

The four studies included in this thesis mostly pertain to theme II, collective changes in drinking, and thus the following chapter will emphasize the literature within the second theme, while only giving a brief overview of the other two themes.

#### 3.1 POPULATION DRINKING AND HARM

Alcohol consumption was framed as a public health matter in the mid-1970s when a group of researchers on behalf of the WHO investigated the link between alcohol consumption and harm at the population level (14). Since then, studies have documented temporal associations between changes in a population's drinking and a wide range of harmful effects (for a review, see (15)), such as rates of liver cirrhosis (16), all-cause mortality (17, 18), rates of suicide (19-21), drunk driving (22), traffic and other fatal accidents (23, 24), and violence (20).

Most studies use per capita alcohol consumption as a proxy for population drinking and thus it can be argued that they are all based on the assumption that drinking is collective. The positive relationship found between measures of per capita consumption and harm is assumed to reflect collectivity in that the per capita measure also functions as a good indicator of consumption among heavy drinkers (25). This is especially true for outcomes with an exponential risk function (26).

The population-level approach to prevention is also motivated by the so-called 'prevention paradox' (27), which states that population-level measures are more effective in reducing levels of harm than a high-risk approach targeting only those with the highest risk of harm. This is due simply to the fact that even though the majority of people have a lower risk of harm, they are more numerous than the high-risk group and therefore account for the majority of harm. Thus interventions targeting the whole population have greater potential for reducing rates of harm (28). While the population-level approach has its roots mainly in somatic diseases such as cardiovascular disease (27), it has been shown to be applicable to alcohol-related problems as well (29-31).

#### 3.2 COLLECTIVE CHANGES IN DRINKING

Skog's work with the collectivity theory originated from the single distribution theory. This work by Ledermann provided a mathematical description of the association between mean consumption and the variance in a population. This also allowed estimation of the prevalence of heavy drinkers in a population once the mean consumption was known (32).

#### 3.2.1 The theory of collectivity of drinking cultures

The theory of collectivity of drinking cultures has been very influential in forming alcohol policies, since it offers an explanation for the link between population drinking and measures of harm. The theory basically states that alcohol consumption is a social phenomenon and that there is mutual influence between individuals. This would mean that individual drinking behavior is not determined as an isolated entity, but rather as part of a larger collective network, implying that changes in consumption levels are collective. The empirical basis for this came from cross-sectional surveys from several countries and the results demonstrated

that in countries with higher mean consumption the entire distribution was shifted upwards, so that light drinkers in a high-consuming sample drank the same amounts as heavy drinkers in a low-consuming sample. Furthermore, the results showed that there was a relationship between the average consumption in a population and the consumption level of selected drinking groups, and also that there was a relationship between the mean consumption in the samples and the prevalence of heavy drinkers, where the proportion of heavy drinkers increased as the mean consumption in the samples increased (25). This also means that lowering the population's mean consumption will be an effective way of reducing alcohol-related harm, since drinking among the heaviest drinkers should then also decline.

#### 3.2.1.1 Collective change: why does it originate and what is collective?

A collective change or displacement of consumption is due to occur through social interaction between drinkers, but is sparked by stimuli from exogenous factors, such as a change in the price of alcohol. The effect of these influences should, according to Skog, be multiplicative rather than additive (25). Changes in consumption should be relative and one argument put forward to explain this is that a change is perceived in the same way by different individuals (25). A person drinking 4 liters of pure alcohol per year will perceive a 1 liter increase in the same way as a person drinking 12 liters of pure alcohol per year will perceive a 3 liter increase. In both cases, this represents a 25 % increase in their drinking.

One major critique against the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures is that it is a theory about changes in alcohol consumption and yet its empirical basis is drawn from cross-sectional data, implying that the assumptions about change are based on cross-cultural differences in mean volume, prevalence of heavy drinking and drinking volume in different percentiles. Data across time would have been a more adequate empirical base to test a theory about change. In addition, it has been argued that the theory is not specific enough in its predictions on change to make possible the deduction of a testable hypothesis from it (12). Another problem brought forward more recently is that the theory only covers current drinkers and the social interaction between them and thus excludes and might overlook the group of non-drinkers and their possible influence on behaviors in the drinking part of the population (33).

The theory of collectivity of drinking cultures is not, however, a law of nature and it can be difficult to know where to draw the line regarding what should be considered a collective change. Skog argues that changes should be multiplicative and therefore changes in the groups with the highest consumption should be the largest in absolute terms, since these groups have a higher initial consumption level. In groups with lower initial consumption, the relative changes can be expected to be the largest, since a low initial consumption makes it easier to get a large relative change (25).

There are also exceptions when collective displacements of consumption are not expected and the theory, like most theories, only represents an idealized version of reality that serves to help our interpretation of empirical observations. Exceptions from collective displacement could be caused by what Skog calls "barriers of diffusion." Since collective displacements are supposed to work through social interaction, these processes might be hindered by groups not being in contact with one another or by exogenous factors having a differential impact on groups. This has been observed for example when there was a rapid increase in income for some groups in a society, causing these groups to increase their consumption levels while consumption in other groups remained stable (34, 35). Another example is when Sweden abolished the rationing system in 1955, making alcohol more affordable for heavy drinkers and resulting in a more skewed consumption distribution (36).

#### 3.2.2 The polarization debate

The notion of polarization originated from the observed mismatch between trends in per capita consumption and rates of harm (37, 38), which did not follow what could be predicted from previous research. Measures of per capita consumption in the UK and Australia suggested declining consumption and thus it would be expected from the previously documented link between consumption and harm that rates of alcohol-related harm would also be declining. Instead, increases in various measures of alcohol-related harm were found and thus it was hypothesized that consumption had become polarized, so that the majority was drinking less and contributing to an overall decline of consumption, while heavy drinkers were instead drinking more. Empirical evidence of this was found in a study of consumption trends among school students from the Stockholm city area; an overall decline of mean consumption and a decline of consumption among the majority of students, while consumption among the heaviest drinking groups (approximately the 5 % drinking most) increased (11). This finding challenged the fundamental assumption in the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures, in that it demonstrated that changes in consumption where not uniform for the entire population.

Several recent studies have, however, demonstrated collective changes of consumption, in adult populations in Sweden (39), Germany (40), in Finland, Norway and the US (41)as well as in youth population in Sweden (42) and Norway (43).

#### 3.3 DETERMINANTS OF CHANGES IN DRINKING

A large share of the studies in this area covers effects on consumption caused by changes in price/taxes and availability of alcohol. These two measures also present the strongest evidence regarding effectiveness in governing a population's alcohol consumption. Generally, there is a marked association between population drinking, on the one hand, and the cost and availability of alcohol, on the other. That is, when alcohol becomes more expensive or less readily available, consumption declines, and when alcohol becomes more available or cheaper, consumption instead increases (13). A meta-analysis of 91 studies found a mean elasticity of -0.51 between the price of or tax on alcohol and the general consumption level. The effect size of changes in price or taxes on consumption was found to be large (44). Changes in price or taxes have also been found to have an effect on rates of alcohol-related harm, likely because of the effects on consumption (45).

However, price sensitivity or elasticity has been found to be of differing magnitude for different socio-economic groups. Findings from modelling studies on the impact of minimum unit pricing on consumption showed that lower socio-economic groups are most sensitive to changes in price in the form of implementation of a minimum unit price (46).

Physical availability of alcohol has also been found to have an effect on the level of consumption. When Finland in 1969 allowed medium-strength beer to be sold in grocery stores, the number of outlets increased dramatically from 132 monopoly stores to over 17 000 grocery stores. This was accompanied by a 46 % increase in total alcohol consumption and a 125 % increase in beer consumption (47). A similar result was found in Sweden, when medium-strength beer for a period (1965-1977) was introduced in grocery stores; overall alcohol consumption rose by 15 % and sales of medium-strength beer were 195 % higher for the period 1965-1977 as compared with 1961-1964 (48). When Sweden abolished the rationing system, consumption increased by 25 % in just two years' time, between 1954 and 1956 (36). Furthermore, it has been shown that one additional day of service (Saturday openings) at the Swedish monopoly stores increased total consumption by about 4 % (49). In summary, the physical availability and the cost of alcohol are strong determinants of the level of consumption in a population (13).

More recently, several studies using an age-period-cohort design have been published. These studies disentangle population drinking to examine the effects of age, period and cohort on drinking. Age represents how drinking varies through life, while period represents the impact on consumption exerted by exogenous factors varying over time (for example changes in price). Cohort represents commonalities between groups belonging to the same generation and thus sharing the same exposure to events during upbringing.

Two studies from the UK and US found similar results regarding age and cohort effects. In both studies, the volume of alcohol consumed was found to peak in the mid-twenties and then gradually decline with increasing age. The highest consumption levels were found for cohorts born between the mid-1970s and mid-1980s. The period effects were somewhat different, with consumption declining for both males and females in the US since the 1980s, while in the UK, male consumption was stable between 1985 and 2009 and an increasing consumption was found for females during the same period (50, 51). A Finnish study found a different age pattern of drinking, with light drinking peaking at around 30 years of age, while heavy drinking increased up until 50 years of age before starting to decline. This study also found that the number of heavy drinking occasions increased in recent cohorts, while the number of light drinking occasions decreased (52). In Sweden, the peak for volume consumed was found at around 40 years of age for males (around 50 years for females). Those born in the early 1980s were found to be a heavy drinking cohort, as in the UK and US. In Sweden, however, those born in the 1940s and 1950s were found to drink the most. The volume consumed increased steadily between 1979 and 2005 to thereafter level off (53). Common for all of these studies is the descriptive nature of the results, which therefore either

only describe differences between age and cohort groups or period trends in consumption or use post-hoc explanations to interpret the results.

# 4 DATA AND METHODS

Most results in this thesis are based on analysis of self-reported data on alcohol consumption. In studies I and IV, the focus is on consumption in the Swedish adult population and data is drawn from the so-called Monitoring survey. In studies II and III, data on alcohol consumption among youth come from the national school surveys on alcohol and drug habits performed by the Swedish Council for information on Alcohol and other Drugs. In study III, information on registered sales was also used as a proxy for consumption in the general adult population and was supplemented with measures on unrecorded alcohol consumption from the Monitoring survey. The following sections describe the data sources and the methods used for analysis.

#### 4.1 DATA

#### 4.1.1 The Monitoring survey

The Monitoring survey is a running survey including questions about both self-reported drinking habits and purchases of alcohol. Data is collected through Computer Assisted Telephone Interviews (CATI), which have been conducted monthly since 2001. A representative sample of the general Swedish population aged 16-80 years (17-84 years since July 2012) is randomly drawn every month. An organization specialized in performing telephone surveys is contracted to perform the interviews and sampling. The sampling procedure is performed in two stages: First a sample is drawn from official Swedish registers, and the names are matched with telephone numbers. Interviews are then conducted until 1 500 respondents have been interviewed each month, resulting in a repeated cross-sectional sample of 18 000 respondents each year. Up to thirty contact attempts are made before the case is recorded as a non-response. The monthly non-response rates have ranged between 40 and 60 percent during the study period, tending to increase over time (54).

The consumption estimate is calculated from a beverage-specific quantity and frequency scale for the past 30 days. The frequency questions are formulated in the same way for each beverage: "How often have you consumed spirits/wine/beer during the past 30 days?" The response alternatives are "more or less every day", "4-5 times a week", "2-3 times a week", "once a week", "about 2-3 times", "about once" and "never." The response alternatives for the quantity questions are specific to each beverage and are customized to correspond to the different standard containers in which the beverages are sold. The answers are then summarized into a measure of overall drinking during the past 30 days. To obtain a measure of liters of pure alcohol, the volume measure is multiplied by the average alcohol percentage of the respective beverages. Such information is obtained annually and is derived from sales data provided by the Swedish alcohol retail monopoly. The coverage rate of consumption when compared with per capita consumption has remained stable at around 40 percent (9).

#### 4.1.2 The CAN school survey

Data on youth alcohol consumption was retrieved from a database collected by the Swedish Council for Information on Alcohol and other Drugs (CAN). CAN has conducted school surveys of alcohol consumption among year 9 students (15-16 years of age) annually since 1971. Since 2004 they also conduct surveys with year 11 students (17-18 years of age). The surveys of year 11 students were the focus in paper II and those of the year 9 students in paper III. The samples are nationally representative of students in the two grades. The samples are drawn using a stratified sampling procedure to ensure that all regions in Sweden are represented. Statistics Sweden performs the sampling process. School class rather than pupil is used as the unit when drawing the sample, i.e. if a class is drawn then all students in that class fill in the questionnaire. The response rates in year 9 vary between 90 and 83 %, for year 11 between 86 and 80 % (10).

The survey is an anonymous, paper and pen questionnaire completed in the classroom. The alcohol questions have covered: 1) Quantity and frequency over the last twelve months. These questions are asked separately for each beverage type and then summarized into a measure of overall drinking in liters of 100 % alcohol during the last twelve months. 2) Episodic heavy drinking, measured through the question: "How often do you drink alcohol corresponding to at least half a bottle of spirits or one bottle of wine or four large bottles of strong cider or four cans of strong beer during one drinking session?" The response categories were "a few times per week", "a few times per month", "about once a month", "a few times per year", "more seldom" and "never."

#### 4.1.3 Registered sales and per capita consumption

In study III, registered sales data from the Swedish alcohol retail monopoly expressed as liters of 100 % alcohol per inhabitant aged 15 years and above were used as a proxy for per capita alcohol consumption. For the period 1995–2012, survey estimates of unrecorded consumption were also added to this measure, since the fraction of the total consumption made up of unrecorded consumption increased after Sweden joined the EU in 1995 (55).

#### 4.2 ANALYSIS

#### 4.2.1 The distribution of consumption

Two of the papers in this thesis focused on how alcohol consumption was distributed in the population and if there was a redistribution of consumption when the overall population mean consumption changed. In study I, the aim was to examine if changes in the general adult population's consumption had been collective. This was done by dividing the yearly samples from the Monitoring survey into 20 equally large groups, each containing 5 % of the sample, from low to high consumption. Then each group's mean consumption was calculated for each year. The group means were compared both in terms of absolute changes in consumption—measured in milliliters of 100 % alcohol consumed during the last 30 days—and in terms of relative changes. To obtain the relative measure, the natural logarithm of alcohol

consumption was used. By breaking the data down into these smaller sub-groups, it was possible to study how consumption was dispersed in the population and how consumption had changed in different segments of the population, from low to high consumers.

A similar approach was used in study II, where the aim was to examine the distribution of consumption in the youth population. Here the yearly samples were divided into deciles, i.e., each group made up 10 % of the sample. The group means were then calculated and compared for each year. In addition, the results were also decomposed to calculate how much the change in each group contributed to the change in the overall mean.

The difference in group sizes in the two studies depended on the difference in sample sizes. In study I, the yearly samples were roughly 18 000 and in study II they were around 5 000. The much larger samples in study I thus allowed for a finer division of the respondents.

In study I, a Whitney-Mann test was used to assess if the changes in consumption in the different consumption groups significantly differed between the survey years. In study II, linear and logistic regressions were used. In both studies, the consumption measure was log-transformed using the natural logarithm to obtain a more normally distributed measure.

#### 4.2.2 Aggregate time-series analysis

In study III, ARIMA time-series analysis was used to examine the relationship between per capita consumption in the general population and youth drinking. The models were fitted on differenced data, which meant that the models estimated the association between changes in the dependent and independent variables, rather than the correlation between the two raw series. This limited the risk of obtaining a spurious relationship due to common trends in the two variables stemming from mutual influences on the two from confounding variables. Furthermore, both variables were log-transformed to estimate the elasticity of the relationship.

#### 4.2.3 Cohort analysis

In study IV, the aim was to examine if there were differences in drinking between cohorts or generations, and if these could be due to long-term effects of changes in Swedish alcohol policy. The analysis started out by identifying significant periods in Swedish alcohol policy and classifying these periods as either restrictive or liberal. Cohorts were then created by matching the respondents in the Monitoring survey to the corresponding policy period in which they grew up. Mean alcohol consumption in a cohort that grew up during a restrictive time period was compared with consumption in two cohorts that grew up during periods with more liberal alcohol policies. This was done using a fixed effects regression model with alcohol consumption as the dependent variable and survey year, sex and a dummy variable for alcohol policy as independent variables. Differences in trends over the survey years between the two cohort groups were tested using a post-estimation Wald test.

#### 4.3 STRENGTHS AND LIMITATIONS

All studies included in this thesis are based on survey data and thus have the same problems common to all studies using survey data. These include sampling issues and validity of self-reported information. Self-reported information on alcohol consumption tends to underreport actual intake. Several reasons for this are plausible, for instance distorting memory effects can make it hard to accurately remember everything that was drunk, especially if the reference period is long (56). Respondents might also adjust their consumption to adhere to societal norms, usually referred to as problems with social desirability.

The focus on changes in drinking over time should make the issue of underreporting less salient, because problems with the data should be the same for all years and all respondents, thus allowing comparisons across time. The consumption questions have not been altered, and responses in both surveys have been collected with the same method throughout the entire study period. Self-reported information on drinking habits is also imperative when there is a need to break down the overall population means to perform sub-group analyses.

Further, surveys also suffer from problems originating from sampling issues and selection bias caused by response rates differing between sub-groups. In the school surveys, this was less of an issue since the students filled out the questionnaire in the classroom and the individual response rates were consistently high. The Monitoring survey on the other hand has an increasing non-response rate which also has led to older age-groups being somewhat overrepresented in the sample, which should be kept in mind when interpreting the results. However, he coverage rate, i.e. self-reported consumption volume compared with per capita consumption, has been stable in the Monitoring survey and a methodological study showed that the increasing non-response rate was not likely to yield a significant bias towards a lower coverage rate of heavy drinkers (57). Both surveys also apply post-stratification weights to correct for sampling and response-rate bias.

A major strength for both surveys is the large sample size which make the surveys fairly unique, even in an international comparison. The CAN school survey is the world's longest running survey on alcohol and drug habits among youth and the Monitoring survey with its vast number of interviewed respondents is one of the largest databases on drinking habits. Another strength is the consistency of the data collection; the same mode of collection has been used in both surveys throughout the period when the surveys have been running. The large samples provide a solid basis for statistical analyses and also allow for disaggregating the data without losing statistical power.

#### 4.4 ETHICAL CONSIDERATIONS

Both surveys were anonymous and it was voluntary for the respondents to participate. This information was provided to the respondents before they participated and informed consent was given by the respondents before any information is gathered. In the school survey, students received printed information on the front of the questionnaire where they are also informed that if they did not wish to participate they could hand in a blank questionnaire

sealed in the envelope that they were provided with. In the Monitoring survey, respondents received this information from the interviewer before the interview commenced. It is also worth pointing out that this thesis was based on already collected data and any ethical problems related to data collection were not enhanced by the use of the data. All studies included in this thesis were approved by the regional ethics committee in Stockholm (Protocol: 2014/155-31/5).

# 5 RESULTS

#### 5.1 COLLECTIVE DISPLACEMENT OF CONSUMPTION

The results from study I showed that the mean self-reported consumption in the Swedish adult population declined by 13 % between 2004 and 2011. This overall decline was mirrored by a significant decline in all consumption segments, except among the heaviest drinkers. Among the top 5 % consumption declined by 4 %, but this was not statistically significant. As can be seen in Figure 2, the relative decrease was inversely related to the initial consumption level.



#### Figure 2. Mean consumption in different consumption groups for the overall population, 2004–2011.

These results were found in both men and women with a decline in mean consumption mirrored by declines in all consumption segments, from low to high. However, when the analyses were stratified by age, a different result was found. For those under 50 years of age the results were similar as for the entire population, but for those over 50 years of age there was no decline in consumption and all consumption groups had a stable consumption development.

The results from study II showed a collective displacement of consumption in the youth population. The overall mean consumption among year 11 students in Sweden declined by 19 % between 2004 and 2012. Consumption declined significantly among both boys and girls and these changes were, as displayed in Figure 3, also reflected at all consumption levels.



*Figure 3. Average alcohol consumption 2004 and 2012 in liters 100 % alcohol per year in decile groups among year 11 students.* 

Table 1 presents the analyses of how consumption changed in the different decile groups. In relative terms the decline was greatest in the lower decile groups, i.e., those with the lowest levels of alcohol consumption. In absolute figures, the opposite pattern was found; the higher decile groups lowered their consumption considerably more, with the top 10 % of consumers in 2012 consuming on average 3.82 l of pure alcohol less per year than the top 10 % did in 2004. Even though this change is very small in relative terms (14.1 %), the decline in this group accounted for 37.5 % of the overall decline in youth drinking in Sweden, while the decline in the bottom half only accounted for a little more than 14 % of the overall decline.

Decile	Absolute change 2004-2012	Relative decrease 2004-2012	Contribution to overall consumption decrease		
1	NA	0.00 %	0.00 %		
2	-0.07	97.66 %	0.69 %		
3	-0.31	72.50 %	3.07 %		
4	-0.46	45.53 %	4.55 %		
5	-0.59	32.23 %	5.80 %		
6	-0.80	26.29 %	7.86 %		
7	-0.98	20.99 %	9.66 %		
8	-1.28	18.31 %	12.59 %		
9	-1.86	16.61 %	18.24 %		
10	-3.82	14.11 %	37.54 %		

**Table 1.** Absolute and relative change in deciles between 2004 and 2012.

The results from studies I & II thus support the notion of collective displacements of consumption; when the overall mean consumption changes this is accompanied by synchronized changes in consumption in all sub-groups, from light to heavy consumers.

#### 5.2 FACTORS IMPACTING POPULATION DRINKING

Studies III & IV focused on factors that could affect the drinking habits of a population. In study III the aim was to examine if there is a link between adult population drinking and youth drinking. Study IV examined if the strictness of the alcohol policy during adolescence affected drinking during adulthood.

The results from the ARIMA modelling in study III showed that there was a link between per capita consumption in the general adult population and youth drinking for the period 1972-1994. The estimated elasticity of the association showed that a 1 % change in per capita measure rendered a 1.52 % change in youth drinking. For the period 1995-2012, no association between the two measures was found, even when adding an estimate of unrecorded consumption. The results further showed that there was a strong synchronization between changes in boys' and girls' drinking.

However, additional analyses not included in the original article showed that when incorporating a measure of unrecorded consumption for the period 1995-2012 there was an association between per capita consumption and youth drinking for the entire period 1972-2012. While there is a statistically significant association between the two measures for the entire period, it should be noted that during the period 2000-2005 there was a clear disconnect between the two, with youth drinking declining and per capita consumption increasing sharply. Since then, both measures have seen a decline, but youth drinking has continued to decline more rapidly than per capita alcohol consumption in the general adult population (se figure 4).



*Figure 4. Trends in per capita alcohol consumption (sales data 1972-1994 and sales+unrecorded 1995-2012) and adolescent heavy episodic drinking.* 

The synchronization of changes in drinking in the adult and youth populations indicates that changes in the two populations' drinking are collective and that youths are also affected by collective shifts in consumption.

The results from study IV showed that there was a significant difference in drinking between cohorts. The cohorts that grew up during periods with liberal alcohol policies drank more than the cohort that grew up during a more restrictive policy period (see Table 2). The analyses further showed that there was no differential impact of these policy periods between men and women, i.e., both sexes were affected in the same way by growing up during periods with a certain alcohol policy. The results from the post-estimation Wald test also showed that both cohort groups had the same consumption development during the period 2002-2013. This indicates that there is a synchronization in changes between the two cohort groups albeit from different starting points, where the cohort growing up during a restrictive policy period has a lower consumption level to start with.

	Coeff.	95 % Conf. Interval					
Liberal policy	1.000						
Restrictive policy	-0.039*	-0.334 -0.314					
Female	-0.324*	-0.050 -0.027					
Male	1.000						
Restrictive policy×Female	0.008	-0.008 0.023					
Survey year							
2002	1.000						
2003	-0.046*	-0.064 -0.028					
2004	-0.061*	-0.081 -0.042					
2005	-0.086*	-0.104 -0.068					
2006	-0.075*	-0.093 -0.056					
2007	-0.090*	-0.108 -0.071					
2008	-0.085*	-0.103 -0.066					
2009	-0.100*	-0.119 -0.082					
2010	-0.125*	-0.144 -0.107					
2011	-0.122*	-0.140 -0.104					
2012	-0.111*	-0.130 -0.093					
2013	-0.109*	-0.128 -0.090					

Table 2	Results of f	ixed effects m	odel for mean	30-day	alcohol	volume
I abit 2.	incounts of 1	Incu chicets m	ouci ioi incan	JU-uay	alconor	volume.

\*p < 0.001

# 6 DISCUSSION

Since the turn of the millennium, the mean alcohol consumption among youth has more than halved, and since 2004, consumption in the adult population has dropped by roughly 15 %. These marked changes in population drinking provide an excellent opportunity for more refined analyses of the underlying consumption dynamics and for assessing whether they are in accord with one of the most influential theories in alcohol epidemiology, i.e., the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures.

#### 6.1 MAIN FINDINGS

The interplay between the different studies and how they all relate to the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures are displayed in figure 5.



Figure 5. Schematic description of the interplay between the individual study findings.

Study I examined the temporal dimensions of changes in a population's drinking and the results support the notion that changes in the overall per capita alcohol consumption are reflected at all levels of consumption, from light to heavy drinkers. Collective shifts in consumption have also been shown in recent studies of the adult populations in Finland, Norway and the US (41), Sweden (39) and Germany (40). One fact that further supports the notion that there has been a collective decline in alcohol consumption in Sweden during the last decade is that alcohol-related mortality has also declined sharply (58). As previously stated, the link between population drinking and harm was what originally motivated the public health approach to prevent alcohol-related harm, and a collectivity of drinking has been one of the keys in explaining why this link exists (25). However, some differences in the consumption development between different age groups do raise questions that need further investigation and will be presented below.

The results from study III provide some support for a link between adult and youth drinking in Sweden over the last four decades, i.e., that changes in drinking in the general population tend to be followed by changes in youth drinking. It is important from a policy perspective to know that adolescents are also included in the collectivity of drinking and that general population strategies to reduce consumption can thus also be expected to have an effect on drinking among youth. These findings complement previous cross-sectional findings of a positive association between the level of adult consumption and youth drinking (59, 60) and a temporal association between per capita consumption and age of initiation to drinking among youth (61). A previous study has also demonstrated a link between per capita beer consumption and youth drinking (62).

Interestingly, the link between population drinking and youth drinking seems to have become weaker and no association was found for the period 1995-2012. Changes in the adult population can thus not be regarded as a viable explanation for the unexpected consumption development among youth during recent decades. That consumption among adolescents also started to decline before the recent drop in consumption among adults further points to the fact that other factors than influences from adult drinking have become more important for changes in youth drinking.

The results from study II show that the collectivity theory is applicable also for changes in adolescent alcohol consumption, in that changes in the overall mean are collective across all consumption categories for year 11 students. Furthermore, the results show that even though the heaviest drinkers changed their consumption the least in relative numbers, their contribution to the overall decline was by far the most pronounced. A novel finding from this study is also the marginal effect on mean consumption of increasing abstention rates in the youth population during the past decade. The findings that changes in drinking among youth have been collective contradict the results from a regional sample from the Stockholm city area, where a polarization of consumption was suggested in that consumption trends among the heaviest drinkers seemed to increase while overall consumption was declining (11). A collective displacement of youth consumption has, however, been found also in contemporary studies of year 9 students in Sweden (42) and Norway (43).

In study IV, it was shown that there are differences in volume of drinking between cohorts that grew up during periods that differed with respect to the strictness of alcohol policies. However, these cohort differences only seemed to affect the basic level of consumption, not the impact of other exogenous factors, so that when overall consumption changed, cohorts changed in the same direction. In this sense, these results also corroborate the idea that changes in drinking are collective. The apparent cohort differences in consumption also fit well with differences found in a previous study of alcohol-related mortality in Sweden (63). The cohorts found to have the highest alcohol-related mortality are roughly the same as those found to have the highest consumption volume.

As a major claim made here is that changes in drinking are collective, one central question becomes what a collective change in drinking is. The theory of collectivity of drinking

cultures offers no definitive answer to this question, which is also pivotal in the critique directed towards the collectivity theory (12). A common interpretation is that changes should be relative and of approximately the same magnitude across drinking groups. However, if one follows the arguments made by Skog that determinants of drinking have a multiplicative impact, this provides some further guidance (25). It is implied that changes in absolute terms should be highest among those that drink the most, whereas they should, in relative terms, be largest among lighter drinkers. This latter scenario fits well with the observed pattern of changes in studies I & II, while the first, with equally large relative changes, does not.

Another factor for why it can be expected that the smallest relative changes are found among the heaviest drinkers is what can be called a ceiling effect or saturation (25). This means that the heaviest drinking group is made up of drinkers who are more or less dependent on alcohol and thus are less susceptible to changes in the general population's consumption level (25). This in turn would cause this group to be more inert in its response to general changes, which would explain why the smallest relative changes are observed in this group.

The theory of collectivity of drinking cultures is precisely that, a theory, and not a deterministic law of nature that allows for precise predictions. The predictions derived from a theory are valid for an ideal world where all other factors are held constant and thus the theory serves best as an aid to interpret and understand empirical observations. When it is stated here that changes are collective, it refers to the basic assumption that an overall change is echoed by changes in the same direction, i.e. no sub-groups have a trajectory that is at odds with that of the overall trends. This implies that it is plausible to 'corral' the drinking behavior of entire populations, even the heaviest drinkers.

#### 6.1.1 Limitations

All four studies included in this thesis are based on survey data with their well-known limitations. In addition to what was said in the method section and in light of the results, the possible impact of differential response bias is worth mentioning. The Monitoring survey has seen declining response rates over the years, especially among younger age groups. This could explain some of the differential trends between younger and older age groups observed in study I.

The possible impact of differential participation on the results should also be kept in mind when interpreting the results from study II; the results should only be seen as representative for year 11 students, not for all 17-18 year olds. In Sweden, compulsory school ends after year nine. After that, school is no longer mandatory and around 15 % of adolescents do not continue. It is likely that those who do not continue studying drink more than others (64).

Another limitation common for both studies I & II is that they only include a measure of volume, not patterns of drinking. Drinking patterns play an important role, especially for the association with harm. For instance, the findings from the ECAS-study showed that although per capita alcohol consumption "stands out as a crucial determinant of alcohol-related harm, its impact appears to be amplified or mitigated depending on the drinking culture and its

drinking patterns." (26). Thus, we do not know if a similar pattern of collectivity had been revealed if we, for instance, had measured binge drinking frequency.

One of the greatest strengths of study III is also a possible limitation; the number of observed time points is somewhat lower than what is recommended in the literature (65, 66), which limits the power in the analysis, especially if causal inferences are to be made. Since the availability of long time series is scarce within the field of alcohol studies, it is often the case that shorter series are used as explorative tools (65). Even though the time series in study III is short, it is the longest one available on youth drinking and thus provides a valuable opportunity to examine the link between per capita consumption and youth drinking. The direction of the association is not decided by the data, but rather from an inference of the improbable case that changes in per capita consumption would be driven by changes in drinking among youth. It should however be noted that the association found in the additional analyses presented in the results section for the entire period (1972-2012) most likely are a result of the close association found for the first period (1972-1995).

One weakness of the fourth study is the relatively short time period covered by the data. This shortens the observation time for each cohort at each surveyed time point and narrows the age span covered in each cohort. It also limits the number of cohorts available for analysis.

#### 6.1.2 Future directions

An intriguing paradox, which is not addressed in my thesis, is why consumption has declined in Sweden when alcohol at the same time has become cheaper and more readily available. To gain further insights into this, one direction is to build on the findings from study IV and examine how differences between cohorts interplay with consumption trends. This approach could also be extended to include a more thorough examination of the role of demographic changes on consumption. Like in most other developed countries, the population in Sweden is getting older. Given the results from study I, which showed that older age groups have not reduced their consumption during the past few years to the same extent as younger age groups, it would be of interest to study what impact this has on consumption.

Future studies should also focus on differences in drinking, and changes in drinking, between socio-economic groups. It is well documented that lower socio-economic groups have higher rates of alcohol-related mortality (67). A recent study also showed that the development of alcohol-related mortality in Sweden has been uniform across educational groups. However, the lowest educational group in Sweden has become smaller during the same period (68). Analyses of how this redistribution between socio-economic groups may affect trends in consumption and mortality would have the potential to further develop our understanding.

Furthermore, it should be acknowledged that even though there was a weakening of Swedish alcohol policy after the EU membership in one sense, this also sparked a movement in which the Swedish government made a serious attempt to switch the prevention perspective from national to local (4). As a part of this transformation, the Swedish government launched an action plan and allocated over 900 million SEK (equivalent to 100 million euros) for the

period 2001-2005 and over 1.8 billion SEK for the period 2006-2010 to strengthen prevention and treatment of alcohol-related problems at all levels in society (69). This counteraction of the liberalization has led to implementation of several prevention programs in, for example, schools and primary care as well as several campaigns aimed at reducing harm and increasing awareness. The evidence for the effectiveness of these is not unanimous, with some studies showing positive effects (70, 71), while others report no effects (72, 73). However, it is plausible that our understanding of the effects from this transformation are far from complete at the moment due to the lack of comprehensive impact studies.

The consumption decline is especially puzzling in regards to adolescents. The decline in consumption observed since 2000 among school students is dramatic and still very much unexplained. The results from study III showed that there was a clear disconnect between youth drinking and per capita consumption between 2000 and 2005, when youth drinking started to decline while per capita consumption increased sharply. Influences from the drinking culture of society at large can thus not be regarded as a plausible explanation for why youth drinking was declining. A recent study also showed that there is no association between changes in the proportion of immigrants from non-drinking cultures in this age group and the changes in consumption among youth (74). Another explanation often brought forward for why alcohol consumption is declining among youth is the increased time spent online by this group (42, 74, 75). Here, the research literature is somewhat divided and results point variously towards a negative and positive association between time spent online and alcohol consumption (76-78).

Other noteworthy trends among young people that are contemporary with the declining trend in drinking are decreasing rates of criminal offences (79) and increasing prevalence of mental ill-health (80, 81). While the first trend is in line with trends in alcohol consumption – corroborating that youth today are increasingly well-behaved and law-abiding – it is harder to piece the puzzle of mental ill-health, since alcohol use is typically found to be a risk factor for mental disorders (82) and there is a high comorbidity of psychiatric disorders and substance abuse (83). Thus, it would be expected that reduced alcohol consumption among youth would also correspond to improved mental health. Further research is needed to illuminate the relationship between these two trends.

However, considering that youth drinking is declining in many countries and in several parts of the world (84, 85), it seems that there is a factor common for several countries that pushes youth drinking down, pointing to the need for collaborative studies with an international perspective.

The role of non-drinkers in the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures should also be examined. The large increase in the number of non-drinkers observed in study II is potentially a contributory factor to the decline in consumption, if their abstinence has influenced the intake among drinkers. Given that a large share of the variation in per capita consumption between countries can be attributed to differences in drinking participation, there have also been recent calls for integrating non-drinkers in the collectivity theory (33).

#### 6.1.3 Contribution and relevance

Studies I & II provide an empirical test of the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures based on temporal changes in the adult population and in the youth population. Even though this is a theory about changes in a population's alcohol consumption, the empirical evidence for the collectivity of drinking cultures originally came from cross-cultural data. In study II, a novel finding was also the marginal effect of increasing rates of abstainers on the overall declining trend, which was instead mostly due to reduced consumption among the heaviest drinkers.

Study III showed that there is a temporal association between changes in the adult and youth populations' drinking and thus that population level efforts aiming at reducing consumption can also be expected to have an effect on youth drinking. The results further add to our understanding in the form of a 'null finding' in that a change in adult drinking is not a viable explanation for the more recent decline in youth drinking, since there was no association between the two measures for the later period 1995-2012.

Study IV built on several recent studies examining cohort effects and could, with a novel approach to constructing the cohorts, show that there are consumption differences between cohorts which can be regarded as long-term effects of changes in alcohol policy. The results imply that differences in alcohol policy during adolescence can translate into long-term effects, creating generations with different drinking habits. This study further adds to the understanding of collective drinking cultures in that it shows that cohorts with different drinking habits change their consumption in concert, albeit from different starting points.

#### 6.1.4 Implications

The fact that all the results corroborate the idea that changes in drinking are collective means that a population-level approach to lower per capita consumption has several beneficial effects; 1) it will cause reduced drinking in the entire population, including heavy drinkers and youth, 2) it can yield future benefits through creating cohorts with lower consumption levels, 3) the above factors should result in decreased alcohol-related harm.

#### 6.2 CONCLUDING REMARKS

The results from all four studies in this thesis lend support to the theory of collectivity of drinking cultures. With the use of different statistical methods and the availability of high quality data, the results corroborate the theory by providing empirical findings of collective displacements of consumption across time. Furthermore, the findings also complement and expand the theory, by showing that adolescents should be incorporated in the collectivity and that there is a collectivity of drinking that transcends generations.

# 7 POPULÄRVETENSKAPLIG SAMMANFATTNING

Alkoholens roll i samhället, ett lagligt och socialt accepterat berusningsmedel, gör att bilden av den blir splittrad. För vissa är den en källa till njutning, för andra är det en drog som skadar. Enligt WHO är alkohol den femte högst rankade bidragande orsaken till den totala sjukdomsbördan i världen. De skador som orsakas av alkohol är också möjliga att helt förebygga; om ingen drack alkohol skulle ingen heller drabbas av alkoholrelaterade skador. I Sverige har politiken länge varit uppbyggd kring generellt förebyggande insatser, som ska minska tillgången på alkohol och hålla konsumtionen nere genom höga skatter. Det tydligaste exemplet är att vi har ett monopol i form av Systembolaget som ska minska tillgången. Ett grundläggande argument för denna typ av generella insatser även påverkar alkoholskadornas omfattning. Tanken om alkohol som ett samhällsproblem, snarare än ett problem för den enskilda "problemdrickaren", har sin grund i en rapport från WHO som kom i mitten på sjuttiotalet. Där kunde en rad av dåtidens mest framstående forskare konstatera att det fanns ett starkt samband mellan hur mycket vi dricker i genomsnitt per person och år och hur stora skadeverkningarna blir på samhällsnivå. Sambandet förklaras bland annat med det "kollektiva drickandet", en teori som bygger på att vi alla i samhället påverkar och påverkas av varandras dryckesvanor och att det därför finns en synkronisering i hur vi dricker.

Denna avhandling tar avstamp i teorin om det kollektiva drickandet och studerar hur förändringar i befolkningens genomsnittliga alkoholkonsumtion återspeglas bland olika grupper, till exempel bland dem som dricker måttliga mängder alkohol och dem som dricker stora mängder alkohol.

De senaste åren har alkoholkonsumtionen i Sverige sjunkit, i den vuxna befolkningen med ca 15 procent sedan 2004 och bland unga har den mer än halverats sedan år 2000. De första två studierna i den här avhandlingen visar att nedgångarna varit kollektiva på så vis att alla, från låg- till högkonsumenter, har minskat sin konsumtion under den här tiden.

Den tredje studien visar att det finns en koppling under de senaste fyra decennierna mellan hur mycket vuxna dricker och hur mycket unga dricker. Men kopplingen har blivit svagare sedan mitten av nittiotalet och förändringar av vuxnas konsumtion kan inte ses som en rimlig förklaring till att unga idag dricker mindre.

Den fjärde studien visar på att det finns generationsskillnader i alkoholkonsumtion. De generationer som växte upp under perioder med mer restriktiv alkoholpolitik dricker mindre än andra. Utvecklingen under de senaste åren är däremot samma för alla generationer. Det pekar på att generationsskillnaderna inte är tillräckligt starka för att motverka andra nutida påverkansfaktorer, som exempelvis förändringar i pris.

Sammantaget så styrker resultaten från samtliga studier antagandet om det kollektiva drickandet, eftersom att övergripande förändringar återspeglas i alla undergrupper. Förutom att resultaten ger en empirisk grund för antagandet, så utvecklar resultaten teorin eftersom de visar på att förändringar bland unga även är kollektiva. Att unga också kan inkluderas i det kollektiva drickandet och att det kollektiva drickandet spänner över generationer. I

förlängningen betyder det här att generellt förebyggande insatser som minskar den genomsnittliga konsumtionen i befolkningen också har möjligheten att "valla" hela befolkningen i samma riktning så att samtliga sänker sin konsumtion, även dem som dricker allra mest. Det innebär att generellt förebyggande insatser även borde ha en skademinskande effekt.

# 8 ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

I've had great fun during my time as a PhD-student and I owe a thank you to several people for making the work a truly joyful experience. They have each in their own way inspired and supported me, contributed with their knowledge and time, and thus made this all possible.

The first thank you goes to my supervisors: Håkan Leifman, Mats Ramstedt, Thor Norström and Jonas Landberg. Håkan; you got me started and gave me the foundation that I now stand upon and you will always have my deepest gratitude for that, especially the way you inspired me to love and respect data. You have also been very generous in giving me opportunities to test my abilities, something that has contributed to my development and has made me grow a lot, not only as a researcher. Mats have been my guide to the academic world, always supportive and never failing to deliver. Your ability to make time for me, to read and comment or just have a chat, has been invaluable - thank you! In addition, you set a high standard with your own work effort and I very much strive to be able to "fill your shoes." Thank you to Totto for being generous with your time and wisdom and especially for the much needed support on the home stretch of putting the summary together. I also very much appreciate the advice about the important things in life, how to get my rosemary plants to survive Swedish winter (I still haven't been successful though) or how to best prepare zucchini flowers. To Jonas Landberg, my role model who I try my best to mimic: not only have you endured me bothering you on a daily basis, but with your insightful questions you've made me a better researcher – and in the process, you've become a close friend.

A special thanks to Johan Svensson, my roommate during my first year, for leading the way – it has made my journey so much easier having a map of the bureaucratic maze of being a PhD-student at KI and having someone to ask for advice. Further, Johan has my sincere gratitude for his (unwilling) agreement to be – and excellent work as – coordinator and chair of my thesis defense.

Two people who have been a great support to me, both "on and off the pitch", are my official and unofficial mentors – Björn Fries and Peter Larm. Both have become close friends over the course of the last few years and in particular Peter has played a leading role in spurring me on.

None of this would ever have happened if I hadn't had the guts to hop onboard, and therefore I would like to thank Eva Samuelsson and Sheilagh Hodgins for encouraging me early on to continue with an academic career.

Many thanks to all my colleagues at CAN for providing such a good atmosphere at work, especially Jimmie, Erica, Daniel, Siri and Tony, who all have gone above and beyond what can be expected of colleagues. Thank you also to my former colleagues at STAD, in particular Ylva, Tobias, Gunnel, Daniel, Erika and Lotta. I would also like to acknowledge CAN's two librarians Miriam and Charlotta for their kind assistance during the final stages of compiling the summary "kappa" and for being lenient with all my overdue loans.

I also had the opportunity to spend some of my time in Melbourne, which had a great influence on my development. I owe a big thanks to everyone at CAPR for this; Robin Room for hosting me, Michael Livingston for rewarding collaborations, Paul Dietze and Sarah Callinan for sparking my interest in footy (especially Sarah for making sure I barrack for Hawthorn). Here, I would also like to thank Anne-Marie and Stat for making it all possible and Tony and Elsie for taking such good care of us during our stay.

Further, I would like to mention Janne Härkönen who provided much needed assistance as co-author of the fourth paper and a creative and productive collaboration – I hope we will have more joint projects in the future. I would here also like to give my thanks to Pia Mäkelä for being a generous host at times and for spontaneous comments on my work.

A friend that means a lot to me is Thomas Björn, who throughout our friendship has been a great support and source of joy. In addition, he has the quality of being quick to drag me back to the ground (often literally) and in that way helps me see what's important in life. Another friend that means a great deal is Rappa, who's lately always been behind me ready for the quick handball and provides an outlet outside work which regenerates my energy levels when most needed.

I also want to thank my family; my parents for supporting me, believing in me at all stages of my life and also for being role models in teaching me the work ethic needed to get this done. My brothers Joakim and Mattias for caring for me and being good friends, but especially for the competitive nature that you incorporated in me from a very early age: it has served me well in getting this job done.

To Erik and Hugo – you guys entering my life has been an intense and groovy experience, in the end it is something that undoubtedly has made my life richer and made me a better man, I will always be grateful for that.

Finally, to my wife Anna: with you all the struggles of life become easier to bear and things like writing a thesis can be allowed to be important – without you none of it would matter. I love you.

### 9 **REFERENCES**

1. Lim SS, Vos T, Flaxman AD, Danaei G, Shibuya K, Adair-Rohani H, et al. A comparative risk assessment of burden of disease and injury attributable to 67 risk factors and risk factor clusters in 21 regions, 1990-2010: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2010. Lancet. 2012;380:2224-60.

2. Jarl J, Johansson P, Eriksson A, Eriksson M, Gerdtham UG, Hemstrom O, et al. The societal cost of alcohol consumption: an estimation of the economic and human cost including health effects in Sweden, 2002. Eur J Health Econ. 2008;9:351-60.

3. Room R. The effects of Nordic alcohol policies. What happens to drinking and harm when alcohol controls change. 2002.

4. Karlsson T. Nordic Alcohol Policy in Europe - The Adaptation of Finland's, Sweden's and Norway's Alcohol Policies to a New Policy Framework [Dissertation]. Åbo Akademi University; 2014.

5. Holder H, Giesbrecht N, Horverak Ø, Nordlund S, Norström T, Olsson O, et al. Potential consequences from possible changes to nordic retail alcohol monopolies resulting from European Union membership. Addiction. 1995;90:1603-18.

6. Norström T. Projektioner an alkoholskadeutvecklingen i Sverige [Projections of alcohol related damage in Sweden]. Nordisk Alkohol Tidskrift. 1993;10:247-55.

7. Leifman H, Gustafsson NK. En skål för det nya millenniet. (A toast to the new millenium: a study of the Swedish people's alcohol consumption at the beginning of the 2000s). SoRAD, Stockholm University, 2003.

8. Andreasson S, Holder HD, Norström T, Österberg E, Rossow I. Estimates of harm associated with changes in Swedish alcohol policy: results from past and present estimates. Addiction. 2006;101: 1096-105.

9. Raninen J. Ingen dricker som Svensson: om svenska befolkningens dryckesvanor. Stockholm: Centralförbundet för alkohol- och narkotikaupplysning; 2015. CAN-rapport; 153.

10. Englund A. Skolelevers drogvanor 2014. Stockholm: Centralförbundet för alkohol- och narkotikaupplysning; 2014. CAN-rapport; 146.

11. Hallgren M, Leifman H, Andreasson S. Drinking less but greater harm: could polarized drinking habits explain the divergence between alcohol consumption and harms among youth? Alcohol Alcohol. 2012; 47:581-90.

12. Gmel G, Rehm J. The empirical testability of Skog's theory of collective drinking behaviour. Drug and Alcohol Review. 2000; 19:391-9.

13. Babor T, Caetano R, Casswell S, Edwards G, Giesbrecht N, Graham K, et al. Alcohol: No ordinary commodity. Research and public policy. Second edition. Oxford: Oxford University Press; 2010.

Bruun K, Edwards, G., Lumio, M., Mäkelä, K., Pan, L., Popham, R.E., Room,R., Schmidt, W., Skog, O.-J., Sulkunen, P. & Österberg, E. Alcohol Control Policies inPublic Health Perspective. Helsinki: Finnish Foundation for Alcohol Studies; 1975.

15. Norström T, Ramstedt M. Mortality and population drinking: a review of the literature. Drug and Alcohol Review. 2005; 24:537-47.

16. Ramstedt M. Per capita alcohol consumption and liver cirrhosis mortality in 14 European countries. Addiction. 2001; 96:19-33.

17. Norström T. Per capita alcohol consumption and all-cause mortality in 14 European countries. Addiction. 2001; 96:113-28.

18. Her M, Rehm J. Alcohol and all-cause mortality in Europe 1982-1990: a pooled cross-section time-series analysis. Addiction. 1998; 93:1335-40.

Landberg J. Alcohol and suicide in Eastern Europe. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2008;
 27:361-73.

20. Rossow I. Suicide, violence and child abuse; - a review of the impact of alcohol consumption on social problems. Contemporary Drug Problems. 2000; 27:397-433.

21. Mäkelä P. Alcohol consumption and suicide mortality by age among Finnish men, 1950-1991. Addiction. 1996; 91:101-12.

22. Norström T, Rossow I. Population drinking and drink driving in Norway and Sweden: an analysis of historical data 1957-89. Addiction. 2013; 108:1051-8.

23. Ramstedt M. Alcohol and fatal accidents in the United States - A time series analysis for 1950-2002. Accident Analysis and Prevention. 2008; 40:1273-81.

24. Skog O-J. Alcohol consumption and mortality rates from traffic accidents, accidental falls, and other accidents in 14 European countries. Addiction. 2001; 96:49-58.

25. Skog O-J. The collectivity of drinking cultures: a theory of the distribution of alcohol consumption. British Journal of Addiction. 1985; 80:83-99.

26. Norström T, editor. Alcohol in postwar Europe. Consumption, drinking patterns, consequences and policy responses in 15 European countries. Stockholm: National Institute of Public Health; 2002.

27. Rose G. Strategy of prevention: lessons from cardiovascular disease. Br Med J (Clin Res Ed). 1981; 282:1847-51.

Rose G. Sick individuals and sick populations. Int J Epidemiol. 1985; 14:32-8.
 Kreitman N. Alcohol consumption and the preventive paradox. Br J Addict.
 1986; 81:353-63.

30. Rossow I, Romelsjö A. The extent of the 'prevention paradox' in alcohol problems as a function of population drinking patterns. Addiction. 2006; 101:84-90.

31. Danielsson AK, Wennberg P, Hibell B, Romelsjo A. Alcohol use, heavy episodic drinking and subsequent problems among adolescents in 23 European countries: does the prevention paradox apply? Addiction. 2012; 107:71-80.

32. Ledermann S. Alcool, alcoolisme, alcoolisation. Paris: Presses universitaires de France; 1956.

33. Rehm J. Re-examining the theory about the collectivity of changes in alcohol consumption. Addiction. 2014; 109:1397-8.

34. Norström T, Romelsjö A. Social class, drinking and alcohol-related mortality. Journal of substance abuse. 1998; 10:385-95.

35. Caetano R, Suzman RM, Rosen DH, Voorhees-Rosen DJ. The Shetland
Islands: longitudinal changes in alcohol consumption in a changing environment. Br J Addict.
1983; 78:21-36.

36. Norström T. The abolition of the Swedish alcohol rationing system: effects on consumption distribution and cirrhosis mortality. Br J Addict. 1987; 82:633-41.

37. Meier P. Polarized drinking patterns and alcohol deregulation - Trends in alcohol consumption, harms and policy: United Kingdom 1990-2010. Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2010; 27:383-408.

38. Livingston M, Matthews S, Barratt MJ, Lloyd B, Room R. Diverging trends in alcohol consumption and alcohol-related harm in Victoria. Aust N Z J Public Health.
2010;34:368-73.

39. Tryggvesson K. Mot ett kontinentalt dryckesmönster, eller inte? Förändringar i svenskarnas alkoholkonsumtion mellan 1996 och 2005. Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2013; 30:249-66.

40. Gomes de Matos E, Kraus L, Pabst A, Piontek D. Does a Change Over All Equal a Change in All? Testing for Polarized Alcohol Use Within and Across Socio-Economic Groups in Germany. Alcohol Alcohol. 2015; 50:700-7.

41. Rossow I, Mäkelä P, Kerr W. The collectivity of changes in alcohol consumption revisited. Addiction. 2014; 109:1447-55.

42. Norström T, Svensson J. The declining trend in Swedish youth drinking: collectivity or polarization? Addiction. 2014; 109:1437-46.

43. Brunborg G, EK Bye, Rossow I. Collectivity of drinking behavior among adolescents: An analysis of the Norwegian ESPAD Data 1995-2011. Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2014; 31:389-400.

44. Wagenaar AC, Salois MJ, Komro KA. Effects of beverage alcohol price and tax levels on drinking: a meta-analysis of 1003 estimates from 112 studies. Addiction. 2009; 104:179-90.

45. Wagenaar AC, Tobler AL, Komro KA. Effects of alcohol tax and price policies on morbidity and mortality: a systematic review. Am J Public Health. 2010;100:2270-8.

46. Holmes J, Meng Y, Meier PS, Brennan A, Angus C, Campbell-Burton A, et al. Effects of minimum unit pricing for alcohol on different income and socioeconomic groups: a modelling study. Lancet. 2014;383:1655-64.

47. Mäkelä P, Rossow I, Tryggvesson K. Who drinks more and less when policies change? : The evidence from 50 years of Nordic studies. s. 17-70: The effects of Nordic alcohol policies: What happens to drinking and harm when alcohol controls change? Helsinki. Nordic Council for Alcohol and Drug Research; 2002.

48. Nilsson T, Hibell B. När mellanölet försvann. Linköping: Samhällsvetenskapliga institutionen; 1984.

49. Norström T, Skog O-J. Saturday opening of alcohol retail shops in Sweden: an experiment in two phases. Addiction. 2005;100:767-76.

50. Meng Y, Holmes J, Hill-McManus D, Brennan A, Meier PS. Trend analysis and modelling of gender-specific age, period and birth cohort effects on alcohol abstention

and consumption level for drinkers in Great Britain using the General Lifestyle Survey 1984-2009. Addiction. 2014;109:206-15.

51. Kerr WC, Greenfield TK, Bond J, Ye Y, Rehm J. Age-period-cohort modelling of alcohol volume and heavy drinking days in the US National Alcohol Surveys: divergence in younger and older adult trends. Addiction. 2009;104:27-37.

52. Härkönen JT, Mäkelä P. Age, period and cohort analysis of light and binge drinking in Finland, 1968-2008. Alcohol Alcohol. 2011;46:349-56.

53. Kraus L, Tinghog ME, Lindell A, Pabst A, Piontek D, Room R. Age, period and cohort effects on time trends in alcohol consumption in the Swedish adult population 1979-2011. Alcohol Alcohol. 2015;50:319-27.

54. Ramstedt M, Henriksson C, Trolldal B. Hur mycket röker svensken? : cigarettförbrukningen i siffror med fokus på 2013. Stockholm: Centralförbundet för alkoholoch narkotikaupplysning; 2014.

55. Leifman H. Trends in population drinking. T Norström (red) Alcohol in postwar Europe: consumption, drinking patterns, consequences and policy responses in. 2001;15:45-77.

56. Stockwell T, Donath S, Cooper-Stanbury M, Chikritzhs T, Catalano P, Mateo C. Under-reporting of alcohol consumption in household surveys: a comparison of quantity-frequency, graduated-frequency and recent recall. Addiction. 2004;99:1024-33.

57. Wennberg P, Svensson J, Ramstedt M. The effects of missing data when surveying alcohol habits. Nordic Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2011;28:43-50.

58. Drogutvecklingen i Sverige. 2014. Stockholm: Centralförbundet för alkoholoch narkotikaupplysning; 2014.

59. Fuhr DC, Gmel G. What is alcohol per capita consumption of adults telling us about drinking and smoking among adolescents? A population-based study across 68 countries. Alcohol Alcohol. 2011;46:88-92.

60. Bendtsen P, Damsgaard MT, Huckle T, Casswell S, Kuntsche E, Arnold P, et al. Adolescent alcohol use: a reflection of national drinking patterns and policy? Addiction. 2014;109:1857-68.

61. Smyth BP, Kelly A, Cox G. Decline in age of drinking onset in Ireland, gender and per capita alcohol consumption. Alcohol Alcohol. 2011;46:478-84.

62. Bjarnason T, Andersson B, Choquet M, Elekes Z, Morgan M, Rapinett G. Alcohol culture, family structure and adolescent alcohol use: multilevel modeling of frequency of heavy drinking among 15-16 year old students in 11 European countries. J Stud Alcohol. 2003;64:200-8.

63. Rosén M, Haglund B. Trends in alcohol-related mortality in Sweden 1969-2002: an age-period-cohort analysis. Addiction. 2006;101:835-40.

64. Townsend L, Flisher AJ, King G. A systematic review of the relationship between high school dropout and substance use. Clinical child and family psychology review. 2007;10:295-317.

65. Rehm J, Gmel G. Aggregate time-series regression in the field of alcohol. Addiction. 2001;96:945-54.

34

66. Chatfield C. The analysis of time series: an introduction. London: Chapman & Hall; 1996.

67. Mäkelä P. Alcohol-related mortality as a function of socio-economic status. Addiction. 1999;94:867-86.

68. Budhiraja M, Landberg J. Socioeconomic Disparities in Alcohol-Related Mortality in Sweden, 1991-2006: A Register-Based Follow-Up Study. Alcohol Alcohol. 2015.

69. Statens folkhälsoinstitut. Minskade skador av alkoholkonsumtion och ett narkotikafritt samhälle - Uppföljning av de nationella handlingsplanerna för alkohol och narkotika 2006-2010 [Reduced harm from alcohol and a drugfree society - Follow-up of the national action plans for alcohol and narcotics 2006-2010]. Östersund: Statens folkhälsoinstitut [National institute of public health]. 2010.

70. Trolldal B, Brannstrom L, Paschall MJ, Leifman H. Effects of a multicomponent responsible beverage service programme on violent assaults in Sweden. Addiction. 2013;108:89-96.

71. Koutakis N, Stattin H, Kerr M. Reducing youth alcohol drinking through a parent-targeted intervention: the Orebro Prevention Program. Addiction. 2008;103:1629-37.

72. Bodin MC, Strandberg AK. The Orebro prevention programme revisited: a cluster-randomized effectiveness trial of programme effects on youth drinking. Addiction. 2011;106:2134-43.

73. Hallgren M, Andreasson S. The Swedish six-community alcohol and drug prevention trial: effects on youth drinking. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2013;32:504-11.

74. Svensson J, Andersson D-E. What Role Do Changes in the Demographic Composition Play in the Declining Trends in Alcohol Consumption and the Increase of Nondrinkers Among Swedish Youth? A Time-series Analysis of Trends in Non-drinking and Region of Origin 1971-2012. Alcohol Alcohol. 2015.

75. Svensson J. Alcohol consumption and alcohol-related harm among young people: studies of the recent experience in Sweden [Dissertation]. Stockholm: Karolinska Institutet; 2013.

76. Epstein JA. Adolescent computer use and alcohol use: what are the role of quantity and content of computer use? Addict Behav. 2011;36:520-2.

77. Padilla-Walker LM, Nelson LJ, Carroll JS, Jensen AC. More Than a Just a Game: Video Game and Internet Use During Emerging Adulthood. Journal of youth and adolescence. 2010;39:103-13.

78. Ungdomsstyrelsen. New game: om unga och datorspel [New game, Youth and computer games]. Stockholm: Ungdomsstyrelsen; 2006.

79. Ring J. Brott bland ungdomar i årskurs nio: resultat från skolundersökningen om brott åren 1995-2011. Stockholm: Brottsförebyggande rådet (BRÅ); 2013.

80. Hagquist C. Discrepant trends in mental health complaints among younger and older adolescents in Sweden: an analysis of WHO data 1985-2005. The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine. 2010;46:258-64.

35

81. Hagquist C. Ökar den psykiska ohälsan bland ungdomar i Sverige? [Is the mental ill-health among adolescents in Sweden increasing?]. Socialmedicinsk tidskrift. 2011;6:474-85.

82. Patel V, Flisher AJ, Hetrick S, McGorry P. Mental health of young people: a global public-health challenge. Lancet. 2007;369:1302-13.

83. Armstrong TD, Costello EJ. Community studies on adolescent substance use, abuse, or dependence and psychiatric comorbidity. J Consult Clin Psychol. 2002;70:1224-39.

84. Hibell B. The 2011 ESPAD report: substance use among students in 36 European countries. Stockholm: Swedish Council for Information on Alcohol and other Drugs; 2012.

85. Pennay A, Livingston M, MacLean S. Young people are drinking less: it is time to find out why. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2015;34:115-8.